The Secretary 

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House 

Canberra ACT 2600 

AUSTRALIA 

Fax: +61 2 6277 5794 

E-mail: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au 

26 February, 2004

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My mother was born in Australia in 1940.  In 1964, while working in an Australian Embassy in the United States, she met and married an American citizen (my father).  For the next 13 years, although she lived in the US with her American husband and three children, she resisted becoming a US citizen.  This decision was not without a cost; she was required to report annually to the US government, international travel was complicated by family members having different passports, she was ineligible for government jobs because of a citizenship requirement, and other hardships.  She endured these difficulties since she is an Australian and wished to remain as such.  Her parents and siblings remained in Australia, hoping that she would return to the country of her birth.  In 1977 she succumbed to the difficulties of living in a foreign county without citizenship of that country, became a naturalized US citizen, and subsequently lost her Australian citizenship.

Although I am happy to learn of the repeal of Section 17 of the Australian Citizenship Act, opening the door for duel citizenship, the repeal does not go far enough.  Under the existing resumption of citizenship rules, the requirement to state an intention to return to Australia to live within three years should be removed.  For cases like my mother, it may be impractical to expect residency in a country where she hasn’t lived in 41 years.  But, this lack of ability to move at this stage in her life does not mean that she wouldn’t welcome the opportunity to resume her citizenship.  I agree with others that say that living in Australia should not indicate a worthiness to resume Australian citizenship.

In addition, rules to qualify for citizenship by descent should be modified to require that the birth parent be an Australian citizen at the time of birth only.  Currently, in order to qualify for citizenship by descent, one parent must be an Australian citizen at the time of birth and at the time of application.  In situations like mine, unless my mother resumes her Australian citizenship I loose my claim to citizenship by descent.  Half of my family and blood line are in Australia and I would welcome the opportunity to become an Australian citizen.

I commend the efforts that have been made to date, especially with respect to the repeal of Section 17.  I also appreciate the opportunity to provide input.  

Sincerely, 

Cheryl Woodall 

